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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, April 15, 2015
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:08 a.m., Wednesday, April 15, 2015, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Lane T. Burnett, Lara K. Diettrich (ex-officio), Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John M. Godfrey, Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Penny Thompson; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Stephen Swann, Steven T. Jenkins (ex-officio) and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant; Jody Brooks, Office of General Counsel; Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division, Regulatory Compliance Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Scott Skinner, Jacksonville Port Authority; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Tom Kallemeyn, Richard Rachal, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Craig Van Brocklin, Kayaker; Stanley Pipes, Harbour Waterways Special District; Jacob McBee, Intera, Inc.; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the March 11, 2015 monthly meeting.
In Legislative items, the Commission deliberated on three ordinances.

Ordinance 2015-213, ORD-MC Amend Secs 28.723 (Boating) 28.724 (Swimming & Beach Activities), & 616.119 (Swimming Prohibited in St Johns River where Posted), Ord Code, to allow for Swimming by Authorized City Permit.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, who drafted the proposed legislation for Council Members Bishop and Love, explained the ordinance amendment.  Council Member Jim Love provided background on the ordinance, explaining that it would accommodate special events such as an upcoming paddle boarding event (August 29th) on the river.  Council Member John Crescimbeni requested Natural and Marine Resources Division Chief Tera Meeks to identify specific City-owned properties on the river where “no swimming” signs are posted.  He was concerned that there are no signs posted.  Council Member Don Redman suggested that more signage is needed.  After a lengthy discussion, the Commission voted to recommend approval of the ordinance by a vote of 10-0.

Ordinance 2015-230, ORD Auth a Sovereignty Submerged Lands Fee Waived Lease Renewal BOT File No 160336982) with Fla Internal Improvemt Trust Fund Bd of Trustees for Operating a 6-Slip Docking Facility in Conjunction with Upland Palms Fish Camp for 10-Yr Term at No Cost.  Natural and Marine Resources Division Chief, Tera Meeks, explained what the proposed ordinance entailed.  Commissioner Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., inquired about Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) issues at the facility.  The Commission voted to recommend approval of the ordinance by a vote of 10-0.
Ordinance 2015-233, Amend Ord 2010-725-E that Established & Empowered the Harbour Waterway Spec Dist, by Amending the Stated Purpose; Provide for Adoption of Dist Rules.  Stanley Pipes, an elected Board Member, Harbour Waterway Special District, explained what the proposed legislation entailed.  The Special District enables its Board to collect an ad valorem tax from the 115 homes in the district whose homes abut a canal that provide the homeowners with better access to the river.  The Special District’s functions were largely those formerly conducted by a homeowners association.  Assistant General Counsel Jody Brooks provided background and fielded questions, as well.  The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of the ordinance by a vote of 10-0.
Next on the agenda, the Commission heard a presentation from Aundra Wallace, Chief Executive Officer, the Downtown Investment Authority on how the waterways interacted with the DIA’s plans for downtown development.  Mr. Wallace noted that legislation enacted February 10, 2015 made the DIA’s CEO its liaison with the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.

Mr. Wallace indicated that the DIA was committed to keeping the Waterways abreast of its development plans that impacted the St. Johns River in downtown Jacksonville.  He noted that the Authority was meeting later in the day (Wednesday) to hear from the prospective developers for the former shipyards.  Mr. Wallace assured the Commission that the DIA will make sure that the panel is fully informed on the proposed shipyards development projects and will be seeking the Commission’s input.
Mr. Wallace cited the proposed plans to re-design the Jacksonville Landing as another development that the DIA will apprise the Waterways Commission on and consider its input.

The third development that the DIA would be considering is the proposed development of JEA’S former generating station on the Southbank.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges suggested that the former JEA facility on the river would be ideal of a kayak launch and an appropriate site for small businesses.  

The fourth downtown development project that Mr. Wallace broached was the old County Courthouse and City Hall site on the river.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle raised the issue and concern regarding ADA access to all of the aforesaid mentioned facilities.  Mr. Wallace indicated that it was his understanding that public access meant public access for everyone.  Commissioner Pringle suggested that Mr. Wallace might want to confer with Alice Krauss, Director, Adaptive Sports and Recreation, Brooks Rehabilitation, on ADA issues.
Commissioner Hodges raised the issue of parking on the Southbank, asserting how difficult it was to find parking spaces.  Mr. Wallace advised the panel that he had met with Council Member Redman the previous day to discuss Southbank parking space concerns.

The Chair, Council Member Jim Love, indicated that he would like to see more water traffic downtown.

In his monthly report on the St. Johns River’s water quality and the status of manatees, Dr. Quinton White reported that the river’s water temperature was warming up, that it was 75º the previous day.  The river’s salinity was in a normal range.  He noted that more and more manatees and dolphins are being sighted.  Dr. White said that he had no new manatee fatalities to report.  Dr. White reported that in a mid-February synoptic survey,  6,063 manatees were counted: 3,333 on the east coast of the State, 2,730 on the west coast.

Dr. White commented on the recent beaching of a pigmy sperm whale and its calf at Neptune Beach.  There was no truth to the rumor that had briefly floated alluding to a shark attack.  Cause of the whale’s beaching is undetermined.  Though it was a difficult decision for Florida Fish & Wildlife to make, the whale had to be euthanized.  Commissioner Ralph Pringle wondered that with all of the modern technology at our disposal, why couldn’t we have kept the calf alive?
Dr. White reminded the panel that April 18th was Earth Day and that April 23rd was the day that media and law enforcement events would be emphasizing manatee awareness.
The St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, provided the Commission with her monthly update on St. Johns River issues.

Ms. Rinaman reported that a question that some have recently raised with regard to the proposed river dredging project was: can the restoration of the Ocklawaha River mitigate the potential damage from the dredge project?

The Riverkeeper announced that the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers’ Environmental Impact Study (on the dredge project) is now complete.  Taking advantage of the 60 day window that is available to file a note on an intention to challenge the Corps’ findings, the Riverkeeper intends to challenge the impact study, alleging that the Corps has not been candid regarding the damage to the river’s health that the proposed dredge project will cause.
With regard to the proposed surface water withdrawals that Central Florida is proposing to undertake, Ms. Rinaman reported that there are still no evident signs of water conservation.  The surface water withdrawals, she contended, would have a negative impact on the river’s grass beds and on wetlands.

Ms. Rinaman reported that the Jacksonville City Council had enacted Ordinance 2015-105 that authorizes an Agreement between the City of Jacksonville and JEA; the legislation enables the City to purchase water quality trading credits to satisfy the City’s Florida Department of Environmental Protection’s mandate  for water quality improvements in the St. Johns River.  She urged the Waterways Commission to begin working with JEA and the City of Jacksonville to make sure that the Public Works Department has a plan to reduce nitrogen in the St. Johns River in the future as opposed to the City’s reliance on JEA water quality credits.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges commented on the failing septic tanks component in the efforts to improve the river’s water quality and thanked John Flowe of the Environmental Quality Division (Regulatory and Compliance Department), in particular, for the white paper he had previously provided the Commission on the septic tanks issue.

In New Business, Council Member John Crescimbeni had a video that explained and illustrated a water wheel device that Baltimore had installed to clean up Baltimore’s inner Harbor.  The solar-powered water wheel trash interceptor has been widely publicized in the media.

Dr. White observed that there was a trash tract on Hogan’s Creek because the tributaries are key to keeping trashing from flowing into the St. Johns River.

In Public Comments, John Nooney remarked on legislative items that the Commission had voted to recommend approving (Ordinances 2015-213 and 2015-230, respectively).  He commented on a recent Florida Times-Union article on the new water taxi contract that the City has signed.  Mr. Nooney further commented on the new docking zone for downtown Jacksonville.

Craig Van Brocklin, a resident of Jacksonville Beach, and active in the kayak community, commented on the need for more access to the waterways for kayakers.  He spoke favorably on the potential of kayak launches at the former JEA generating facility property on the Southbank.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:02 A.M.
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